

THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

JANUARY 10, 2023
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, January 10, 2023 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney Dave Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:36 pm. 
Reorganization of the Officers of the Board of Commissioners transpired.  A motion to retain Paul George as President was made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers. All in favor, motion passed.  A motion to approve Aaron Summers as Vice President was made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner George.  All in favor, motion passed.

The minutes from the regular meeting of December 27, 2022 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES

Highway Superintendent, Scott Seals, stated the department will soon have a vacancy and asked the Commissioners if the job could be posted, to which the Commissioners agreed.  Superintendent Seals stated there is one Gradall being repaired in Evansville.   A pipe will be replaced on Windom Road tomorrow.  

The Community Crossing Matching Grant information was presented to the Commissioners.  The roads included in the CCMG for 2023-1 will include the following roads: Cherry Road, Brickyard Road, Reinhart Road, Poor Farm Road, Hickory Ridge Road to State Road 450, Rama Dye Road, County Road 72 to Dover Hill Road, County Road 72 to Rama Dye Road, Sherfick School Road, Doe Run Road to Goldsberry Road, County Road 12 -Rutherford Road to dead end.  The total cost is $1,334,690.00.   A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the roads and final estimates for the CCMG, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.

Highway Clerk, Theresa Ray, presented to the Commissioners the financial commitment letter for INDOT which the Commissioners signed. 

Superintendent Seals stated he is obtaining quotes on software for the highway department.  Martin County is one of the only counties not using software specific to the highway department.  Auditor Michelle Norris was asked if there was money in the budget to purchase the software.  Auditor Norris stated there is $168,000 in the Riverboat fund which has not been appropriated.  Besides using ARPA and appropriating money in the highway budget, there is not much room in the budgets.   The Commissioners would like to use money in the Riverboat fund, if Council approves.  Superintendent Seals will come back to the Commissioners with quotes.
RE: SHOALS TOWN COUNCIL


Shoals Town Council President, Cary Albright, presented the Commissioners with a check in the amount of $2,000 from the Town of Shoals to contribute to the sidewalk and wall repair on Capital Avenue.  Shoals Town Council President Albright stated the Town of Shoals wanted to thank the Commissioners for the repair.

RE: SIDC- LAND BANK

Greg Jones and Rhonda Rumble from SIDC came before the Commissioners to speak regarding the proposed land bank.  SIDC has asked eight counties to participate in the land bank.  The counties would need to pass a local agreement, appoint a person to the land bank board, and create a prioritization team.  The team would consist of three to four members of the community with interest or experience in dilapidated properties.  The priority of the land bank is to create housing in the area.
SIDC is asking each of the counties to contribute $5,000 per year for the next two years toward the project.  With the contribution from ROI, this would allow each county to possibly rehabilitate eight properties over the next two years.  SIDC would ask the Commissioners to donate to the land bank unsold properties from a commissioners’ sale or tax sale.  These properties would then be rehabilitated by the land bank.  A neighbor’s unsightly property would not be targeted, nor would a house someone is living in.  It would be only properties not sold at tax or commissioners’ sale, the most problematic properties in the communities.  This would get the properties back on the tax roll and create more housing.

SIDC is currently reaching out to Owen, Daviess, Greene, Martin, Lawrence, Orange, Washington, and Crawford Counties to participate in the land bank.  Mr. Jones estimates $100,000 worth of work will be done for $10,000 over the two years.  The Commissioners stated there were only five properties which did not sell at the tax sale and three of those were vacant lots.  Mr. Jones is hosting a webinar on Friday the 13th regarding the land bank and invited the Commissioners to listen for additional information.  The Commissioners decided to table the decision until the next meeting.
Mr. Jones informed the Commissioners he is working on a grant for the town of Crane called the Office of Local Defense Community Collaboration.  This grant is only available to communities near a military installation.  The project would provide for laterals and a new lift station to get the wastewater treatment system off of Crane and redirected to the Greene County regional sewer district.  Crane would then not have to operate a wastewater treatment system.  The grant would cover all of the costs except for the soft costs.  The project is estimated at $2.1 million.  There is a 10% match on the project so different county resources are being explored such as Foundation and the Economic Development Alliance.
RE: SHERIFF UPDATE

Sheriff Josh Greene stated the 2021 Ford Truck in the accident last month has been totaled.  Sheriff Greene stated he would like to request to keep one of the vehicles which was originally going to be traded in.  The insurance money could be used to buy a truck in September when they are available again and not have to buy something at this time that is less desirable.  The truck the department would be keeping is still under bumper-to-bumper warranty and would keep the department in a full fleet.  The Commissioners agreed to keep the truck originally intended for trade in. 

The inmate count is currently at 80 with 39 of those from Vigo County and three from Department of Corrections.  

Sheriff Greene stated he had informed the Council the previous night there the department is experiencing a jailer shortage.  The positions have been advertised for four months without success.  The department will be losing another jailer next week, at that time the jail will be down to three jailers running the jail 24/7 which is half the staff needed.  The Council made a motion approve paying overtime for jailers if the Commissioners agreed, effective January 1st.  Currently, the jailers are earning comp time at a rate of time and a half instead of overtime.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the resolution authorizing overtime pay for the Martin County Sheriff’s Department jailers effective January 1, 2023, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  The resolution does provide for monthly reviews by the Council.

Sheriff Greene asked the Commissioners for help in covering the deductibles for the three trucks which are being repaired.  Commissioner Summers made a motion to pay the three insurance deductibles out of the ARPA funds, $1,000 a piece, seconded by Cody Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.

Sheriff Greene provided the Commissioners with an update regarding the fixed ladder at the jail.  The Sheriff has reached out to the installer who believes it may be cheaper to buy another ladder rather than try to modify the ladder already purchased.  The jail has multilevel roofs and the original may be able to be used for the multilevel.  The installer is going to price a new ladder versus modifying the one already purchased and then will update the Sheriff.  

RE: EMA UPDATES


Deputy EMA Director, Andy Ringwald, stated the addition has been completed on the back of the EMA building.  Gravel and dirt are needed to complete the project.  Internet was installed at the EMA building today by RTC.  Lines were dug near where the air conditioner control lines, so there is possibility the control lines have been cut. 
Deputy Director Ringwald stated he believes there is $5,000 pledged in ARPA money to get WIFI in the community building, he is going to look into linking the EMA building with the community building.  A few hundred dollars of equipment is needed to make the connection.  
RE: AMBULANCE UPDATES

Ambulance Director Jeramey Osborn came before the Commissioners to give an update regarding the ambulance service.  Director Osborn stated the billing is still being set up and is an ongoing process.  Director Osborn hopes to have billing started by next month.  The billing company, AIM, provided billing rate recommendations based on local rates.  Director Osborn approved the billing rates at the first of the year.
Director Osborn stated in 2022 there were 389 total ambulance runs starting on August 21st.  In 2023, as of yesterday, there were 35 runs.  In December there were 111 runs with 67 of those being transported which was a 60.4% transport rate.  Of those total runs, 47 were taken to Jasper Memorial Hospital, 14 to Daviess Community Hospital, 5 to IU Health at Bedford and Bloomington, 8 disregards with 4 of those being from Orange County, 21 refusals, 2 DOA, and 13 standbys with 8 of those being from Orange County.


Director Osborn stated he has reached out to Orange County’s ambulance director and is waiting for a response as to why Orange County needs Martin County for standby once or twice a day.  His service doesn’t mind to help, but if there is a 50-minute response and often Martin County is called off before they reach the patient, that is hard on the service.  Director Osborn stated he did tell Orange County they could not perform standby when the ice and snow were on the roads.  It would have taken over an hour to get to the patient and also put the crew at risk traveling the roads.  

Director Osborn stated the power load systems have been installed in the ambulances.  The 2008 ambulance should be in service this week, so all three trucks will be able to be on the road.  Staffing is full except for one full time paramedic slot, which is open.  Director Osborn stated he has two paramedics that are interested in working part time.    

Director Osborn stated that he is still waiting on a sponsoring hospital and medical director.  Director Osborn stated Daviess Community Hospital has responded the contract is with the legal department.  He has not heard from Jasper Memorial Hospital.

RE: HANDBOOK UPDATE

Human Resource Director, Amy Rincker, provided the Commissioners with updates to the employee handbook for review.  Director Rincker stated the in the vacation section the paragraph was removed stating effective for 2021 only there were five extra days given.  Wording was added stating a three-day advanced notice for vacation is needed.  Wording was revised to state employees who failed to give and work a two weeks or 14 days’ notice, will then forfeit their right to receive any compensation for vacation pay.   

Director Rincker stated the holiday pay section was updated to state if an employee chooses to take a day off before or after a holiday and they have no paid time off or comp time, the employee would forfeit the holiday pay.  
Director Rincker made a revision to the paid time off policy.  If an employee starts on or after January 1st, employees now earn half of a day a pay for a full month of employment.  Director Rincker stated for instance, if an employee works an eight-hour shift, the employee would receive four hours of PTO; a 7.5 hour would receive 3.75, if they are 12 hour then they receive six.  Director Rincker added a section in the handbook adding a mileage policy.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the updates to the handbook, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: ATTORNEY UPDATES


Attorney David Lett stated the Martin County Alliance contract is on the agenda to be discussed, but Attorney Lett has some questions for Jessica Potts, Executive Director at Martin County Alliance, which need answered before the Commissioners can proceed.  He recommends the Commissioners table the contract until the next meeting. 


Attorney Lett stated he has reviewed the INDOT material regarding the State Road 450 project and it follows what the Commissioners and Attorney were told at the meeting with the State.  President George stated he has received an email and call back from the State verifying information also.  Attorney Lett stated he will contact Lawrence County in regards to obtaining ambulance and law enforcement coverage for the northeast side of the County during this project.

Attorney Lett stated he is still working on the issue with bridge #44.  He has someone in place to help him with the issue.  Attorney Lett stated he and Highway Superintendent Seals are still working on the Green Cemetery.  Superintendent Seals and the Surveyor are working on a different way to the cemetery, once that is finalized Attorney Lett will contact the property owners and get consent.  President George stated he would like to have the project done before Spring and Memorial Day.
RE: FINANCIAL SOLUTIONS GROUP CONTRACT


Auditor Michelle Norris stated the Council approved the contract for the financial advisor, Financial Solutions Group, at their last meeting on January 9th.  Auditor Norris asked the Commissioner to approve the contract for 2023.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the FSG contract not to exceed $25,000, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed. 

RE: CAPITAL ASSESTS AND PAYROLL

Auditor Norris stated Darren Bates from Data Pit Stop is coming on January 25th at 10:00 a.m. to give training to department heads or their representatives regarding how to input capital assets and inventory into the database.  The Commissioners informed the Auditor to let the department heads know the training is mandatory attendance.  The Auditor stated she would send out a reminder e-mail reflecting that.  
Auditor Norris stated payroll amounts were completed after tonight’s meeting started for pay period ending December 31, 2022 which will be paid out this Friday.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve payroll, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: BOARD APPOINTMENTS 2023

The following board appointments were made:

SIDC:  Cody Roush

Alcoholic Beverage Board: Bill Shaw 

Redevelopment Commission: Commissioners George, Summers and Roush

Regional Mental Health Center: Danielle Murphy 

County Attorney: J. David Lett

Veterans Service Officer: Linda Evans-Dillon

Highway Superintendent: Scott Seals 

A motion to approve above mentioned nominations was made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

White River Military Coordination Alliance: Dena Held

A motion to approve the nomination of Dena Held to the White River Military Coordination Alliance was made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

Local Economic Development: Cody Roush 

Solid Waste: Paul George, Aaron Summers and Cody Roush

District Oversight Planning Committee: Paul George

EMA Civil Defense Director: Cameron Wolf

EMA Civil Defense Assistant Director: Andy Ringwald and Mike Ringwald

A motion to approve all above mentioned nominations was made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.

Community Corrections Advisory Board position must be held by standing President of the Board of Commissioners Paul George per statute.

County Health Board: Judy Walker and Cameron Wolf

Shoals Public Library: Marilyn Read and Mary Smith
Daviess Martin Park Board: Chris Baugh

Four Rivers RC & D Council: Aaron Summers

District Planning Council: Casey Dearwester

South Central Region & Workforce Board:  Paul George

A motion to approve all above mentioned nominations was made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
The following nominations were tabled until next meeting due to needing more information: Westgate Authority, PTABOA Board, and Loogootee Public Library.

RE: VETERANS SERVICE OFFICER REPORT
President George gave the Veterans Service Office Report prepared by VSO Linda Evans-Dillon.  There were two trips taken to Indianapolis with one veteran.  There were twelve telephone calls, three veterans assisted and one meeting.  

RE: SHOALS PUBLIC LIBRARY GRANT

Shoals Public Library Board Member, Mary Smith, thanked the Commissioners on behalf of the Shoals Public Library Board for the support given regarding the expansion grant.  The OCRA application was submitted on December 22nd thanks to diligent work from Sylvia Albaugh and Mary Holt.  The Board expects to hear from OCRA by the end of February or the first part of March.
Courthouse will be closed Monday, January 16, 2023 for Martin Luther King Jr Day.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:49 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Summers and seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, January 24, 2023 @ 5:30 pm.

________________________________


Paul R. George
_________________________________  

Aaron C. Summers






_______________________________


J. Cody Roush




ATTEST:  ____________________________________

    Michelle Norris, Martin County Auditor

Martin


County








